HEMPSTEAD HARBOR PROTECTION COMMITTEE

DRAFT  MEETING MINUTES

Meeting of December 10, 2008

Sea Cliff Village Hall – 7:00 pm

NOTES: Items Requiring Action are Italicized and underlined in Bold.

Present:  Eric Swenson (Director); Fred Pollack (North Hempstead); Joel Ziev (North Hempstead); Kevin Braun (North Hempstead), Aldona Lawson (Oyster Bay), Dan Fucci (Nassau County); Bill Archambault (Glen Cove); Dan Maddock (Sea Cliff); Pasqua Dziadul (Sands Point); Len Shaw (Roslyn) and Carol DiPaolo (Coalition to Save Hempstead Harbor).
Call to Order
Eric called the meeting to order shortly after 7:00 pm and stated that Bill Clemency had a last minute conflict and apologized for having to miss the meeting.

Approval of Minutes of October 22, 2008
Aldona Lawson moved to accept the minutes with no changes.  Len Shaw seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.
Announcements, Reminders, & Upcoming Events 
Eric made the following announcements:
· $ 858,504 Scudder’s Phase III grant awarded by NYS DOS  - this is virtually the last piece of the puzzle in order to carry out the major recommendations in the Scudder’s Pond Subwatershed Plan (see discussion on Scudder’s Pond below for more details). 
· New York Marine Sciences Consortium established - 26 New York colleges and universities recently formed the New York Marine Sciences Consortium to serve as the voice for New York’s marine science academic community and to coordinate research and education for “reshaping the state’s policies for stewardship of aquatic environments”.  Part of their mission involves public education. They expect to host an annual conference, maintain a website and engage in “other collaborative activities”. It is being coordinated for now out of Stony Brook. They are seeking affiliate members and we would qualify.  The Town of Oyster Bay and the HHPC expects to become affiliate members.  With HHPC’s former ties to UCONN and Hofstra now pretty much faded and with Prof. Matt Draud at C.W. Post hard to pin down, the Committee would be well served to re-build some links to the academic community. This may help us build relations with a number of institutions and who knows what benefits these connections could eventually reap?

· L.I. Sound Citizens Summit  will be held on March 6, 2009, Bridgeport Holiday Inn. This year’s theme is  “Investing in Clean Water”

· EPA Raingarden Webinar – Aldona Lawson participated in the two hour event on December 3rd.  The webcast featured three speakers who related their experiences with rain gardens and how to promote them.  The suggestion was made to emphasize their beauty and reduced maintenance rather than appealing to a sense of environmental responsibility.  The former is more of an incentive to homeowners.  These projects are easy to do and inexpensive and can be done on a small scale (although larger scales are preferred). These make good projects for scout troops and other similar organizations. 
· HHPC’s Portable Display – is now at the Port Washington library until the end of the month.  It is available for other locations.  The Committee discussed potential sites such as village, Town or city halls and post offices. It was agreed that it would be ideal to have the display booked for the entire year at various sites.  Eric will look into additional display locations.  Other Committee members should do the same.
2009 meeting dates

It was agreed that we will meet on the third Wednesday of each month, except  for January and that there will be no August meeting.  All meetings for now will be scheduled for Sea Cliff Village Hall at 7:00 pm.  We may choose to change the meeting location for some of the meetings during the course of the year. 

The 2009 schedule will thus be as follows:

January 14  
February 18
March 18
April 15
May 20
June 17
July 15
August - no meeting
September 16
October 21
November 18
December 16

         Dan Maddock is to let Pat Guy know about January 14th meeting date.

Municipal Updates
Sands Point – Pasqua Dziadul reported that the Harbor Acres Beach Association, a homeowners association that comprises about 20% of the village population, appeared before the Village’s Board of Trustees and requested assistance with erosion on their beach which they claim is partially caused by stormwater runoff from nearby village roads.  The association had requested assistance from the Committee and the Committee in turn requested assistance from the Nassau County Soil and Water Conservation District and the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA).  The Committee and the USDA recommended an engineering feasibility be performed and the Committee offered to help secure and administer any grants provided that such a request was made by the Village and approved by the Committee.  The Village Clerk  relayed the Village’s concern to Eric that it was not aware of the Committee’s involvement with the issue until the association appeared at the village meeting and requested that in the future that the Committee contact Village officials at the outset.  Eric agreed to do so and assured the Village that the Committee did not desire to get in the middle between the homeowner’s association and that Village and that the Committee works for the Village.  The Village is interested in exploring the feasibility of pursuing a grant to study the problem and Eric provided some information along these lines to the Village.
Pasqua also reported that the Village Planning Board had determined on December 2nd that the Final Environmental Impact Statement for the proposed Land’s End development was incomplete.  Assuming that the applicant provides a complete FEIS, it is anticipated that a public meeting will be held next Spring.
North Hempstead – Kevin Braun reported that the Town expects to receive a site plan shortly for the Glen Harbor Partner’s “Hin Fin” development project and Fred Pollack stated that the developers have received an agreement with the City of Glen Cove to connect to the Glen Cove Wastewater Treatment Facility.  He also noted that the zoning board has granted a one year extension to the developer to meet all of the remaining conditions imposed for zoning approval.  Kevin also reported that the Town and the Nassau County Soil and Water Conservation District had completed the removal of invasive wetland species and planting of native species south of Bar Beach.   The Town is currently looking to remediate an area which is undergoing active erosion by the LIPA platform south of the beach.  They have also pursing a grant to continue the harbor trail south along the western shoreline to the Village of Roslyn border.  Joel Ziev reported that he recently walked part of the future trail that will connect  Manhasset Bay with Hempstead Harbor.  Kevin also reported that it appears that someone has been filling in wetlands and creating a road on the “DeStefano” property on the west side of the harbor within the Village of Roslyn.  The NYS DEC has been notified. Eric indicated that he had received a call also about this matter and had suggested that the Village of Roslyn (Wade Curry) be notified.  Finally, Fred Pollack noted that the Town was still working with the County on finalizing an agreement regarding the takeover of Hempstead Harbor Park, a public works garage on Shore Road and some county roadways but there is some difference of opinion between the State Legislature and the County as to the approvals required.  An opinion has been sought from the State Attorney General.  In the interim, the Town is managing the park under agreement with the County and it is working well.  Attendance seems to be increasing although this is difficult to determine due to the lack of prior data from the County.
Nassau County – Dan Fucci reported that the County has completed its underwater camera survey of the outfall pipe adjacent to the Glen Cove Wastewater Treatment Facility and that no source for the suspected illicit discharge was found.  They did find two inactive connections to floor drains in the plant but these are no longer being utilized. Eric mentioned that dye testing was done at the Steamboat Landing restaurant (now called The Wharf).  Bill Archambault mentioned that when he was with his former firm, they hired a firm to do a smoke test of the discharge pipe which helps to locate connections.  At the time, such a test cost in the vicinity of  $ 2,500.  Dan also mentioned that the County expects to be contracting with Ecology and Environment (“E&E”) to conduct a pollutant load analysis for the Hempstead Harbor watershed.  This is an outgrowth of recent discussions with the Committee and the State regarding the shellfish pathogen TMDL for the harbor. As part of this, the Cedar Swamp stream will be walked.  Dan also reported that he is unsure of the County’s funding situation for 2009 with respect to the Committee.  The County is in the process of preparing a contingency budget for the Nassau Interim Finance Authority (“NIFA”) that may include lay-offs.  This is a “worst case” scenario which hopefully will not need to be implemented.
Village of Roslyn – Len Shaw reported that  the Village is looking into installing brick crosswalks at either end of Old Northern Boulevard within the village and that a small park is being built at the eastern end of East Broadway just west of the site of the former Mobil gas station.  He also reported that Chase Bank has opened a branch in the building on the corner of Old Northern Blvd. and Lumber Road.  Finally, he noted that he had nothing new to report with regard to the BITI Townhouse development or the proposed cell tower at the Sun Harbor senior center.  In response to a question from Eric, Len indicated that he has heard nothing recently regarding the renovation of the Grist Mill.
 Town of Oyster Bay – Aldona Lawson reported that the Town has signed a contract with the County for the purchase of storm drain inserts.  An additional grant with the State is awaiting a contract.  Carol DiPaolo asked about the status of the collapsed sidewalk in front of Powerhouse Park.  She stated that it is cordoned off with yellow “Caution” tape.  Carol also mentioned that portions of the old concrete wall at Powerhouse Park are falling down.  In addition, she inquired about the damage to the fence at the National Grid parcel along the west side of Shore Road. Aldona stated that she would look into these matters, although it is possible that the sidewalk belongs to the County since it is a County road and that the fence belongs to National Grid.
City of Glen Cove – Bill Archambault introduced himself as the new Public Works Director for the City and the City’s new representative on the Committee.  He stated that the ferry project is moving forward and that it is approximately 90% planned at present.  The City expects to shortly go out with a Request For Proposals for companies to provide ferry service and to operate the ferry terminal.  The City decided not to include fuel storage at the site but there will be pumpout facilities at the site which will be connected to the Wastewater Treatment Facility.  They expect to break ground for the facility in the summer of 2009.  On November 18th, the City’s Planning Board held a public scoping meeting on the proposed RexCorp Glen Isle waterfront re-development proposal and received comments from the public (including the Committee).  The final scope is now being prepared.  The City is in the process of installing storm drain inserts at Mill Pond to remove floatables, sediment and oils.  Additional testing of soils on the CERCLA (Superfund) sites is expected to take place in the spring or summer.  Finally, the City is still looking to hire a Brownfields Coordinator.
LISS CAC and Civic Group Updates
&
Water Quality and Monitoring Program
Coalition to Save Hempstead Harbor – Carol DiPaolo reported that the Coalition also provided testimony at the City of Glen Cove’s public scoping session and that the media had picked up on their testimony regarding the large number of new and expected housing units around the harbor that may exceed the needs of the community in light of the downturned economy.  She also reported that she had gone out on November 12th to scope out additional monitoring locations which are necessary in order to begin the testing necessary for additional shellfish openings within the harbor.  She utilized a DEC map showing 15 former monitoring locations, some of which overlap with our current monitoring locations.  Carol was able to get GPS coordinates and photos.  She feels that she can accommodate the collection of these additional samples during her weekly sampling runs but must work out the timing of getting the samples to the lab as there is a six hour window available.  Some of the locations will do “double duty” and tie in with upland projects such as the upcoming Scudder’s Pond remediation and thus enable her to see conditions before, during and after remedial activities.  These new locations will be incorporated into a new water monitoring grant application under the Long Island Sound Futures Fund.  She is also working with Fuss & O’Neill on the preparation of the 2008 Annual Report and expects to have it completed before the 2009 monitoring season begins.  Carol will check into having Fuss and O’Neill provide us with 15 color copies of the report.
Shellfish Re-Opening Project
        Eric reported that he is still awaiting test results from the state on the shellfish tissue analysis.   He also  

        mentioned that the NYS DEC is working with the U.S. Food and Drug Administration on conducting a 
       hydrographic study and that initially the testing was not likely until next fiscal year.  It now looks like 

       the study may be conducted as early as this coming summer
Shellfish Density Survey
        Eric reported that the Town of Oyster Bay has submitted comments on the draft Shelffish Density Survey to 

        Cashin Associates and that the final report is expected to be issued shortly.  
No Discharge Zone 
        Eric mentioned that now that the harbor has received its No Discharge Zone status, that there is a one year 
        period before enforcement will be implemented in order to provide for public education.  Eric felt that this

        outreach ties in nicely with the recently-initiated Clean Marinas program as well as the decision to renew efforts 

        at coordinating enforcement among the various agencies.  Aldona Lawson and Carol DiPaolo volunteered to 

        assist Eric in these outreach efforts.
Clean Marinas Project
       Eric reported that he recently sent out letters and pledge cards to nine marinas and yacht clubs around the 

       harbor.  To date, he has not received any responses.  Once enough respond, a meeting will be held to discuss 

       the program with them.
Coastal Signage II Project Update
       Kevin reported that he has been in touch with the Department of State regarding the payment of some or all of 

       the fees to the text writer and is awaiting their response.  He and Eric are still awaiting approval to move forward 

        with the production of the signs.  The Department of State has taken it upon themselves to re-design the signs.
Scudder’s Pond Subwatershed Study, Retrofits & Improvements 

        As mentioned under “Announcements”, the Committee and the Village of Sea Cliff were awarded an $ 858,504 

        grant for Scudder’s Pond Implementation Phase III.  A  few small “glitches” need to be worked out however – the 
        largest of which is the fact that there is no match for the replacement of the Shore Road weir.  The Department 

        of State is amenable to working this out.  A kick-off meeting will be held between the Department of State, the 

        Village of Sea Cliff, the Committee, Cashin Associates and the North Shore Country Club on December 17th.
Powerhouse Drain Subwatershed Plan
       Eric mentioned that the kick-off meeting with Cashin Associates will also take place on December 17th.
Other Business
       None.
       The meeting adjourned at approximately 9:45 pm.
NEXT MEETING: January 14th, 7:00 PM – Sea Cliff Village Hall






